HSIA BOARD MEETING

KEY SCHOOL IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

February 29, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Mike Wurst, Steve Vanderbosch, Bill Schrott, Joanna Parkinson, Helene Raven Absent:  Gene Gross, Maria Triandos, Ray Sullivan
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Robin Clark
GUESTS:  In Person:  Tim Cantor, Dave Ward, Ann Levelle, Danielle Franz, James Young, Erin Carter  Virtual:  Heather Fitzsimmons, Christy Hollywood, John Levelle, Cari Bower, Jen Reilly, Geoff Werner, Julie Graham, Jennifer McCubbin, Sharon Blugis, Jaye Falls, Anne Schrott, Julie Graham, Sandra Brown
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm.

MINUTES:  Claire Corcoran moved the Board approve the January Board Meeting minutes.  Joanna Parkinson seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson read the following letter:
On Friday, February 23rd, I received an email from Sharon Blugis resigning from the Beach Committee and the HSIA Board.

None of the at-large, elected Board members owns any specific function.  We should rely on other Board members to help us effectively achieve workable solutions.  As most of you know, the HSIA Board functions very well.  As the leader of the HSIA Board, I ask that each of you make the extra effort to work cooperatively with the rest of the team.  Teamwork is imperative in this environment.

Effective communication is a “must have” in this community environment.  I am a proponent for hearing the voice of the community, and as such, am inviting community members to join us at each Board meeting to share your constructive views, opinions, and ideas.  I will set aside some time at each Board meeting to hear from you.  My promise to you is that we will listen to you and interact with you.

What I do not appreciate are community members who support an “underground” social media network that attempts to disparage the Board.  This is unnecessary and very harmful to the Hillsmere community.  There are a very small number of individuals who hide behind the unofficial Hillsmere Facebook site and attempt to position community thinking to align with theirs, and even go so far as to block people from message traffic and even worse, delete posts from neighbors that do not align to their way of thinking.
Tom Anderson mentioned that, following the Board member’s resignation, he has appointed Geoff Werner as interim Beach Chair.  The meeting continued with the President’s Discussion Topics:

1. HOA or alternative approaches:  Tom is wondering what it would take to convert to an HOA.  Steve Vanderbosch has researched this and thinks it is a dead end.  HOA’s are formed by the developer and all properties “buy into” the HOA.  With an existing community, it may be possible, but property owners cannot be forced to join, to comply, or be assessed.  If we cannot become an HOA, with more restrictive rules, Tom asked what can be done?  Claire Corcoran mentioned we can lean on County codes.  However, the County Zoning only uses notices, i.e., hangtags for 60 days to comply with zoning violations; then 90 more days; then the County closes the case and turns a blind eye.  Helene Raven suggested we reach out to Cape St. Claire.

2. Hear the voice of the community:  Making sure the community is aware of our communications and how to reach out with questions/concerns.  Claire Corcoran mentioned that anyone can reach out to us via Board meetings every month and General Meetings every other month.  Helene Raven would like to see all committee meetings posted in the Sea Breeze, on our website, and on the HSIA Facebook page.
3. Security:  Tom introduced Tim Cantor.  Tim is leading the Security team until we find a lead.  Tim thanked Robin Clark, HSIA Property Manager, for working on Security RFP’s, contacting the County Police Department, and working on a plan with Tim to move forward.  We are looking at a multi-prong approach, relying on off-duty AA County police officers and private security.  The AA County police officers will work random times and not a set schedule.  The private security will be less visible, work random patrols and not coincide with off duty police officers.  The two patrols will share info and the Security Chair will put updates in the Sea Breeze, to include security tips. Beach security will be incorporated into the security patrols.  The final phase of Security will be a community watch.  Bill Schrott asked if we could get more streetlights in the community?  At this time, Tom recognized Dave Ward.  Dave gave an account of an incident that involved a reckless driver at the intersection of Harbor and Pinecrest Drives.  This is an active investigation, so an accounting of the event is not recorded in the minutes.
4. Permits Committee:  Bill Schrott gave an overview of the Permits Committee and how the team receives permit requests, reviews details of plans, reaches out to the resident, keeps records, and issues a permit.  Permits are an everyday job.  There are only a few residents on the Permits Committee, but everything starts by going through the Permits Chair.  Bill would like to expand this Committee by adding 2-3 Permits Managers, interacting with residents and the County, and making recommendations.  Bill would also like to have a volunteer Czar – interacting with and finding volunteers for committees and events.  Bill will provide a written proposal to the HSIA President.
5. Role of Team Leaders:  Tom has appointed 3 Team Leaders, as follows:
a. Marine & Shoreline Conservation chaired by Steve Vanderbosch – includes Piers & Harbors, Environmental Planning, and Living Shoreline
b. Planning & Growth chaired by Maria Triandos – includes Welcoming, Membership, QWP & ANPF, Traffic, Permits, and Budget
c. Community Recreation chaired by Joanna Parkinson – includes Beach, Field, Pool, and Events
6. Role of Welcoming Committee:  Tom met with Christy Hollywood, Welcoming Chair.  Tom received paperwork that all new residents get from the Welcoming Committee.  How can we ensure new residents sign off on our Covenants?  Realtor & Pool Chair, Danielle Franz, mentioned that it is not required for new owners to receive our Covenants at the settlement table.  The realtor can suggest you familiarize yourself with Covenants.  Discussion of how to get info to new residents.  Jean Somers mentioned that she receives many emails from title companies and has a standard email she sends with new resident information, to include our New Resident link on our website.
7. Housing violations:  This falls under two Committees – Permits and Zoning.  Much discussion.  Tom would like Robin Clark, Property Manager, to provide more support to the Permits and Zoning Committees.  Upon request from those Chairs, Robin can provide support but will need more approved hours.  Robin will be preparing a proposal for the Board.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

PROPERTY MANAGER:  Robin Clark reported as follows:
The Property Manager thanks the Board and Committee Chairs for support since starting in October.  The Property Manager is very pleased that the first contract, for groundskeeping, has been signed.  Many thanks to Steve Vanderbosch for reviewing, editing, and providing language for the general provisions for the service contract which will then be used for other service contracts.  The Property Manager then asked the Board to approve the following:

1. Authority for the Board President to execute the Stormwater BMP contract with Welspryng for the 2024-2025 year.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board delegate authority for the President to execute the Stormwater BMP contract with Welspryng for the 2024-2025 year.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
2. Continuation of authority for the HSIA President, with the advice and input of the Board, to purchase a heat pump system at the Community House for an amount not to exceed $20,000. If possible, the Property Manager would also arrange for an oil company to remove the tank exterior to the home within that amount.  This motion was made at the January Board meeting and still stands.
3. Approval of the carport letter to be sent to residences with temporary carports from the President, on behalf of the Board.
4. The Secondary Security RFP is out.  Robin hasn’t heard anything back.  An off-duty police officer will meet with Robin tomorrow.
VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Claire Corcoran spoke about and explained legislation that was put forth by Lisa Rodvien, our County Councilwoman, but has since been withdrawn, after objections occurred,
SECRETARY:  Mike Wurst reported as follows:

1. Communications: As previously announced, Kellyann Pavkov is resigning from her role as Seabreeze Editor/Website/Communications to pursue a new opportunity. We are grateful for all the years she has spent in this role for HSIA. While we are sad to see Kellyann go, Mike is pleased to announce that Ann Levelle will be our new Sea Breeze Editor and John Levelle will be our new website maintainer. We are currently working through transition plans, with Kellyann’s last day to occur in March. Both Ann and John will split the responsibilities held previously by Kellyann, while maintaining our current hours and budget that was designated for Kellyann’s role.

2. Domains: HSIA currently has registrations to the 2 following domain names

· Hillsmereshores.org - registration cost is $23/year, currently registered through January 2025

· Hillsmereshores.net (this was our original domain) – registration cost is $25/year, currently registered through 11/25. This domain can most likely be let go and not renewed since enough years have gone by since we transitioned to a .org domain

3. Email accounts: Currently we have 17 Hillsmere email accounts that incur a yearly fee (covers storage, malware, web based or local access, etc).  We currently have 16 email aliases, which are free, and flow to a specific paid email account. For example, communityhelp@hillsmereshores.org, can be used, but it flows to the secretary email account, who then flows it to the appropriate party. All email accounts are setup for automatic renewals, and they are staggered, not due all at one time.  Admin control over the email accounts: Secretary, President, Postmaster, and Admin.  The HSIA secretary does most of the email account maintenance, with the primary backup being the postmaster.

Statistics

	Email Blast
	Emails sent
	Email Views
	Engaged(hit button, followed link, etc)
	% Viewed

	Boad meeting notice for 2/29
	753
	377
	3
	50%

	Security RFP
	752
	411
	16
	55%

	Marina Invoices
	217
	182
	1
	84%

	Board Meeting Notice for 1/25
	750
	410
	2
	55%

	Volunteers at Beach
	755
	429
	3
	57%

	P&H ice eater volunteers
	218
	158
	0
	72%

	Dec Seabreeze
	812
	545
	222
	67%


4. HSIA Official Facebook page:  Number of members: 433

5. Google Maps: Hillsmere Beach location -- The HSIA secretary has editing control over the Hillsmere Beach google maps. Historically, we see more non-residents arriving at our beach in the summer and on holidays (especially when Sandy Point reaches capacity). When people searched for beaches near me, our beach would be up near the top in search results. By controlling this site, and showing the status as “closed” on holidays, we have reduced the amount of searches where people end up getting directions to our beach, not knowing that it is private. The data below, shows the amount of web traffic, mostly from cell phones, searching up beaches.  At some point, someone made a Hillsmere Beach location in google maps, and we had no control over what was posted. Since gaining admin rights of this, we essentially prevent another person creating a Hillsmere Beach maps location. While with good intentions on creating the beach as a location in google maps, we have seen that it can drive non-resident traffic to our beach.
	Interactions
	9/23
	10/23
	11/23
	12/24
	1/24
	2/24

	Direction Requests
	69
	101
	60
	53
	69
	55

	Website Clicks
	24
	19
	9
	10
	9
	15

	Google Page Views
	4,508
	1,862
	1,320
	1,635
	2,003
	2,298


Top Searches that led people to google maps for Hillsmere Beach

1. beaches near me
350

2. beach

284

3. attractions

211

4. beach near me
155

5. Annapolis beach
77
1. Mike Wurst moved the Board approve the HSIA Secretary and Property Manager to select a small business printer for the community house to be capable of color printing, scanning, emailing, total cost NTE $700.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

2. Mike Wurst moved the Board approve the Pet Waste Station Services from $50 to $65 / per sweep of the 9 total stations in the neighborhood effective March 1, 2024.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

3. Mike Wurst moved the Board approve that the HSIA Board present at the next General Meeting to vote on amending the bylaws related to spending authority limits.  The proposed changes involve the below areas of the HSIA Bylaws:

Article III Section 12

1. Board Vote Requirements – The advice and consent of the Board of Directors shall be required on expenditures of the Corporation where the amount involved exceeds the value of Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000.00). Change from $1,000

2. Bid Requirements – All new contracts involving more than Five Thousand Dollars ($5,000) shall be submitted for competitive bids. If no bids are received or bids received are deemed unreliable by the Board, the Board may award the contract without competitive bids. The Board shall consult with the appropriate committee chairman before awarding any contract, accepting the work performed or making final payment. Change from $2,500

Article IV Section 7

Section 7. Committee Spending Authority Change from $250 to $1,000

The advice and consent of the Board of Directors shall be required on expenditures of the Corporation where the amount involved exceeds the value of One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00) as approved in the Committee’s Annual Budget.

Article V Section 2 President Change from $1,000 to $3,000

Section 2. President

The President shall be the chief executive officer of the Corporation, shall sign all documents binding upon the Corporation and conduct all meetings of the membership or the Board of Directors. The President may approve expenditures involving Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000.00) or less.

The President shall designate the chairmen of all standing Committees and may designate functions of each standing Committee. The President shall have such other and further functions as may be designated by the Board of Directors.

Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

TREASURER’S REPORT:  Gene Gross not present, but submitted the following report:  

We have $380,896.24 in the Operating checking account, $400,517.75 in the Operating Money Market accounts, for a total in the Operating Account of $781,413.99; $701,889.00 in the Special Tax Account, for a grand total of $1,483,302.99. 
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported as follows:
1. Cassie Heckman is helping to process incoming mail.  Jean is working to update the piers & harbor spreadsheets on the cloud.
2. We have a request from a resident that would like to use/reserve the community house for mah jong classes (free classes).  If the Board approves us looking into this, Jean, Helene Raven, and Robin Clark will meet to discuss specifics and report back to the board.
3. The County is going to do road reconstruction of Harbor Drive and patch repair of E. Bay View Drive starting on March 4.
PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:

1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project -- On February 26, 2024, the US Army Corps of Engineers gave HSIA its provisional approval of the Project. The approval is contingent upon MDE concurring with the Maryland Coastal Zone Management consistency certification and MDE issuing a Water Quality Certification, both of which MDE intends to include in MDE’s Wetlands Permit for the Project.
Notice of this Project was posted on MDE’s public notice website from January 15-Feburary 15, and no comments or requests for a hearing were received, allowing MDE to proceed with final review. We do not anticipate any significant changes and expect MDE to recommend approval of the Wetlands Permit to the Maryland Board of Public Works in the near future.
An MOU among Anne Arundel County, the Federation and HSIA concerning the Project, Permit fees, water quality improvement credits and Project maintenance is being circulated for signatures of the parties. This is a standard MOU that, among other things, requires the Federation to maintain the Project and 85% of its planted vegetation for 5 years, and thereafter requires HSIA to maintain the Project and its planted vegetation.

Interesting side note: the County requires a copy of the Owner’s deed to the property. After considerable digging, we unearthed water-damaged copies of the July 9, 1965 community property deed from Hillsmere Estates to HSIA, along with an original April 22, 1952, plat to demonstrate HSIA ownership of the Sand Spit property. Also found were copies of a May 1, 1963, deed transferring Hillsmere roads from Hillsmere Estates to HSIA, and a subsequent April 1975 deed transferring Hillsmere roads to the County.

We are filing an application for a Grading permit from the County, and it appears a Building permit will not be required. In a project funding anomaly, permitting costs are not eligible for reimbursement under the terms of both the State Capital Grant and the DNR Coastal Resiliency Grant. We are requesting Board approval to transfer up to $20,000 of Special Tax funds budgeted for the Project to the Federation for reimbursement of permitting costs and other Project costs not eligible for grant funding.

An RFP for the construction of the Project was sent in mid-February to a select group of contractors with proven experience in this type of work. A pre-bid meeting was held at the Marina on Tuesday February 27, and five contractors participated. Proposals are due March 8, 2024.

Depending upon the costs of proposals, the Federation may apply for an additional County Watershed Restoration Grant for the Project, and those applications are due March 11, 2024.

We are currently anticipating construction of the Project to begin in the Fall of this year.

Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board authorize the transfer of up to $20,000 of the $70,000 budgeted as Capital Improvement funds for the Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project to Arundel Rivers Federation for the payment of permitting and other costs not otherwise eligible for reimbursement under the State Capital Grant of $109,000 or the DNR Grant of $669,191 for the Project.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

2. Marina Operations:
· The HSIA Property Manager has acquired replacement curb stops for the Marina to replace those washed away in the January 9th storm. Installation will be done by P&H volunteers.
· The HSIA Property Manager also arranged for the removal of debris from the Marina and the Sunset Boat Ramp, and for the relocation of some of the sand that was washed up on the Marina parking lot.

o The drainage swale on the north side of the Sunset Ramp has partially silted up and needs to be cleaned out and re-established.

o The Marina gravel needs to be raked and refreshed this Spring due to storm damage and normal wear and tear.

· To complete unfinished electrical work on the new boat lifts and shore power pedestals, and arrange County inspection, we met on site with KV Electric, but as of this report the work has yet to be done.

· The camera system at the Marina and Sunset Ramp is completed and operational. Testing and familiarization are underway, led by Mike Waters, and new camera use signs have been posted.

· Slip Waiting Lists have been re-organized into Wet and Lift lists, and Active and Inactive categories. The Slips Committee is beginning the work of re-assigning the current 7 known vacant slips to those on the Movement/Upgrade List.

· Eight (8) ice eaters were installed and used for a few cold days in January. We will be making arrangements for them to be removed, cleaned, and stored sometime in March.

ENVIRONMENTAL/SHORELINE PROTECTION:  Kevin Green not present, but sent a report:
1. Committees met on Feb 20 and discussed dates for median plantings, logistics, and community event composting.
2. Received a request from Key School for student planting opportunities (likely along Harbor Drive projects).
3. Met with CBF and NOAA to discuss oyster seeding, Sand Spit shoreline project reef balls.
4. Contacted AA County Infrastructure Office regarding stormwater Management work on E. Bay View Drive and Sunset Drive.
WELCOMING:  Christy Hollywood reported as follows:

Since our last report, the Welcome Committee has delivered bags to new January and February residents.  We also had two neighbors volunteer to deliver bags to their new neighbors as well – one of whom will be on the March list.  Christy is counting this a small victory.  Future foci – continue trying to engage folks in welcoming; recruit for a new Welcoming Chair, as Christy would like to transition duties in the next year.  No current committee members want to lead our crew; they have been asked.
ANNAPOLIS NECK PENINSULA FEDERATION:  Ray Sullivan not present, but sent a report:

Peninsula Park: Work is in process. Please drive by and see for yourself.  Phase 2 will have a stakeholder group. It would be good to have Hillsmere represented; someone who uses the park or has children involved in activities there. Ray will keep us posted.

Below lists amenities discussed  with DRP/DPW Sep 13,2022 .
1.  Ensure Park amenities for all AGES, including aging population
2. Additional dedicated Tennis courts
3.  Dedicated Pickleball Courts
4. Walking trail around circumference of 30 acres
5.  Two Pavilions (one 22-acre parcel - close to Pickle Ball and one on 8 acre parcel.
6. One  ADA Restrooms with year-round access (replace existing circa 1970 restroom)
7. Install a new ADA playground on the 8-acre expansion adjacent to the  proposed pavilion
8.  Build  a pedestrian bridge as part of the trail system, connecting  Bay Ridge Parking area to existing field 4 and 5 (203 space lot) 
9.  Create a landscape feature for  Chess Tables,  reading area and a family picnic station  at highest elevation on the 9 acres…
10 Install an outdoor station for  exercise machines .similar to a gym..  
11 Full size basketball court
PERMITS:  Bill Schrott reported permit activity from January 30-February 29, as follows:
1. Approved Permits – none
2. Anticipated Applications
a. 333 Edgemere – front porch
b. 134 Carroll Drive – Redesign back deck
c. 120 Boyd Drive – retaining wall
d. 624 Tayman Drive – Detached Garage
3. Other Business:
a. Visited and inspected the project at 107 E Bay View
b. Visited with the owners of 104 Huse to discuss their plans for removing the backyard ADU and subsequent installation of an open-air covered patio
c. Completed a recommendation for re-organizing the Permits Committee
TRAFFIC:  Maria Triandos not present, but submitted a report:  It was brought up at the last meeting about an electronic speed sign.  We cannot get a permanent electronic sign without a current study. Maria reached out to the county about getting another study conducted as we have not had one done in several years.  That being said, Maria doubts we will meet the county metrics for getting a permanent speed sign for Hillsmere Drive.
COMMUNITY RECREATION:  

1. Joanna Parkinson moved the Board approve funds for the Pool Committee to purchase new umbrellas, tables, and chairs for the season, NTE $6,000.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

2. Joanna Parkinson moved the Board delegate authority to the Property Manager, with input and direction of the Pool Chair, her Committee, and myself, to contract to repair the fence of the kiddie pool, upgrade the closure of the fencing surrounding the dumpsters off Phipps, and enclose the recycling bins adjacent to the dumpsters for an amount NTE $3,500.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
3. Field Committee Report from meeting held on February 28, 2024:
· Sports Activities
1.  Soccer: Currently there are 2 soccer goals that are on wheels, very sturdy, and in good shape other than the netting that needs some repair. Joanna will take that task on when the weather gets closer.
2. Volleyball: Needed a net and posts that could be put up & taken down and stored easily. 
3. Lacrosse Goal: a neighbor has offered to donate a goal
4. Tetherball: These need to be replaced yearly as they are used often
5. Disk Golf: There were small goals that were removed by Ed Maurer last Friday.
6. Other ideas for the sports equipment are a small storage unit, similar to the beach one or storage shed. This could be kept up against the house in the back.
· Events
1. Parking swim meets: Meets are June and July.
2. Movie nights: Combine with the Pool and Events committee. Joanna will check if any movie rights are required and if so, which movies and the cost. (if any). Showing old movies that are family friendly. Using pool restrooms while the pool is closed.
3. 4th of July with legal fireworks: an organized event with legal fireworks.
4. Shredding event: through a company- Helene is looking into a shredding company for prices and availability.
5. Bring back dumpster days: Through AAcounty (free) We have used the field in the past and talked about other areas in the neighborhood that would be accessible and on gravel and or pavement for easier maintenance from the dumpsters. Some ideas suggested were the pool parking lot or the Beach parking lot. This could be done in coordination before the maintenance of the gravel.
6. Blood Drive: As a neighborhood event.
· Upgrades/permanent additions 
1. Solar Lights: Closer to the house. It is very dark in the driveway. Looking into a post that is solar powered and will not require electricity.
2. Benches: Possible locations are, up against the fence or under the trees: Joanna will look into commercial benches.
3. Field updates: Maintenance on any pot holes, seeding if needed. Joanna will be reaching out to Kevin Green and Chris Moore to work with them on looking into environmental programs and credits as well as grants that we could use to add to or maintain rain gardens. *Seeding in October.
4. Mosquito and tick spraying: There are environmentally friendly garlic solutions that are available, combined with avoiding the rain gardens. Danielle will reach out to the Mosquito Man for options and schedule coordination with the swim team and Key School camps.
POOL:  Danielle Franz submitted minutes from the last Pool Committee meeting:

1. Facility Improvements -- Repurpose of area near soda machine; furniture order; restroom floor; kiddie pool area – fencing and shade; gravel at entrance/trash gate

2. Pool Cleanup – Pool clean up day either 5/11 or 5/18

3. Party and Social Committee

a. Memorial Day, 4th of July and Labor Day.  Games 
b. Movie Night
c. Adult Social or other events 
d. Glow Party 
e. SignUp Genius 
f. Hammerhead update. Waiting on GASL to provide which meets will be held at the pool. Should know more by March meeting.
g. New Business
· Key School Requested a rate adjustment for their increase of half in 2024 and the rest in 2025. 
· Aerobics at Pool for summer
EVENTS:  Helene Raven went over the Events calendar for 2024.  We have a request for HSIA to sponsor the Pride event this year.  HSIA events are paid with member dues.  We have a remarkable mix of people in the community.  Everything we’ve done is “no labels.”  Helene would like a clear definition of the Events Committee.  Helene Raven moved the Board authorize payment for Moxie Blues Band performing at the Beach on June 9 or 14 (raindate) and to permit amplified music until 8:00 pm.  The total cost, including the liquor license fee is NTE $550.  Claire Corcoran seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:15 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

